



Minutes of a meeting of the Methodist Council held on 21 - 22 January 2013 at Methodist Church House.
Present: 
The President, the Vice-President and 48 voting members.
Apologies:
The Revd Nigel Barton, Mr Adrian Burton, Ms Emma Hunter, The Revd Ward Jones (22nd January), Mr Richard Saunders-Hindley, Mr John Woosey. 
Observers:
Mrs Louise Wilkins (Conference Officer for Legal and Constitutional Practice), Mr John Chastney, (Chair of the Audit Committee) the Revd Gareth Hill, Ms Jude Levermore, Mr Nick Moore, (Members of the Senior Leadership Group of the Connexional Team). 
In attendance:
Ms Karen Burke, (media team) Ms Ann McGovern, Mr John Moffoot (Minutes), 

Prayers were led by the Chaplain, Dr Nigel Hardwick

13.1.1
Appointment of new members of the Council under the delegated authority of the Conference [MC/13/01]
Pursuant to its delegated powers from the Conference, the Council passed the following

Resolution:
1/1.
That Deacon Ian Murray be appointed as a member of the Council to represent the Methodist Diaconal Order for the remainder of the Connexional Year 2012/13.

13.1.2
The Minutes of the Methodist Council held on 18-19 October 2012 were agreed and signed as a correct record.  

13.1.3 
Matters arising [MC/13/02]
The Council noted the report MC/13/02 on progress on various outstanding issues.  
13.1.4
Minutes of the Strategy and Resources Committee held on 29 November 2012


The Council noted the draft minutes of the Strategy and Resources Committee meeting held on 29 November 2012.  
13.1.5
Report from the Senior Leadership Group 

The Revd Dr Martyn Atkins reported that:
· the new Senior Leadership Group (SLG) was bedding in well and was meeting weekly to respond to the challenges of the new structure and ways of working;
· Ms Jude Levermore had been welcomed to her post as Interim Head of Discipleship and Ministries; and
· the SLG was meeting regularly but not frequently, with the Chair of the Strategy and Resources Committee, and was currently identifying training needs.

13.1.6
Report from the January 2013 Connexional Leaders’ Forum

Dr Atkins reported that the January meeting of the Connexional Leaders’ Forum (CLF) had:
· held some joint sessions with leaders of the United Reformed Church (URC) and
reflected on the benefit of the joint meeting with the URC Mission Council in October;  
· explored issues relating to both the Churches that were ripe for the reapplication of the Lund Principle;
· engaged in theological reflection and conversation; 

· received an update from  the Joint Property Strategy Group which would be making a formal report to the URC Mission Council and the Methodist Council in due course; and
· reflected on issues relating to Larger than Circuit.
13.1.7
Ways of Working [MC/13/03]

Revd Gareth Powell presented MC/13/03.


The Council engaged in a discussion about the role of the Council and its relationship to the Conference and the SRC.
  The Council resolved that further work be undertaken on the following questions and in the following order of priority:
· What is the most appropriate level of representation of the SRC at the Council? 
· Should there be particular expectations of those members of the Conference who are also members of the Council when it comes to considering/ debating items of business that the Council is recommending to the Conference?
· How do the Council and the Conference relate to each other in light of charity registration? (i.e. handling of and responsibility for the annual accounts)
· What is our understanding of collective responsibility and how is this articulated?
· What, if any, is the most appropriate level of representation of the Council at the Conference?


and that a further report be submitted to the October Council on how the matters might be addressed in the next Connexional Year.
13.1.8
Education Commission Update

Revd David Gamble, speaking as Education Project Officer, gave a summary of the work currently being undertaken further to the directions of the 2012 Conference concerning the Report of the Education Commission.  The Council noted that a Steering Group had been established and its objectives included:
· working towards increasing the number of Methodist Schools; 

· ensuring closer working between the Methodist Independent Schools Trust and the Methodist Academies and Schools Trust;
· setting up an Education Forum and appointment of an Education Director;
· supporting District gatherings; and

· building relations with other partners and exploring ways to develop the Conference’s commitment to and involvement in good education.


A further paper would be presented to the Methodist Council meeting in April 2013.
13.1.9
Methodist Heritage Committee [MC/13/04]


Jo Hibbard presented MC/13/04. The Council agreed the following Resolutions: 

4/1.
That the recommendations of the Heritage Committee in respect of developing partnerships with the University of Manchester Library (specifically in relation to the Methodist Archives and Research Centre (MARC) at John Rylands) and the School of Oriental and African Studies (SOAS) Library, University of London (in relation to the Methodist Missionary Society (MMS) collections), to improve access to, and promotion of the Connexional archive collections as set out in the report, be approved.

4/2.
That the process set out in the report for completing the renegotiation of deposit and service level agreements with these libraries be approved and that the Assistant Secretary of the Conference be authorised to approve and sign the final agreements.
13.1.10
Review of Model Trust 20 Policy – Leases [MC/13/05]



Mrs Louise Wilkins (Conference Officer for Legal and Constitutional Practice) presented report MC/13/05 seeking the Council’s views on whether the Model Trust 20 policy should be amended to enable leases at an undervalue to incorporated Methodist charitable bodies. 

The Council agreed the following Resolution: 

5/1.
That the Council is of the view that it is not necessary to alter the current Model Trust 20 policy.

13.1.11
Methodist Missionary Society Working Group [MC/13/06]


Dr Daleep Mukarji presented MC/13/06. The Council agreed the following Resolutions: 

6/1. 
That The Revd Dr Valentin Dedji be appointed to the MMS Working Group.

6/2.
That it be  noted that all necessary avenues have been explored to ensure all former assets and funds of the Methodist Missionary Society are being used in accordance with their purpose for supporting world mission and that measures are in place for any future funds and assets allocated to the Society to be treated likewise.

6/3. 
That it be noted that new standing orders will be drafted to ensure the full integration of mission work into the life of the Connexion.

6/4.
That it be affirmed that the Methodist Missionary Society, Ireland, will continue to relate to the Methodist Church of Great Britain through the World Church Relationships Team of the Connexional Team and that the Methodist Church, Ireland, be invited to make appropriate adjustments to its Manual of Laws to reflect this.

6/5.
That  the Working Group be directed to continue to draw up such recommendations as are necessary to bring about the closure of the Methodist Missionary Society and to report to the Methodist Council in April and to the 2013 Conference.
13.1.12
Discipleship and Ministries Learning Network [MC/13/07 and MC/13/07a]

Network Regions [MC/13/07b]


Dr Atkins presented MC/13/07 MC/13/07a and Ms Jude Levermore MC/13/07b, which together provided an update on the work undertaken since the previous meeting of the Council to form the Discipleship and Ministries Learning Network (DMLN).  The Revd Leo Osborn (Chair of the Ministries Committee) provided an update of the work of the Ministries Committee in relation to the formation of the Network. 
The Council:
· acknowledged the amount of work already undertaken; 

· expressed concern at some aspects of the complex work being undertaken to implement the new Learning Network, in particular in terms of the communication with the Strategy and Resources Committee, the Council and the wider Connexion; 
· urged the development of a Strategic Communications Plan to avoid misconceptions, rumour and lobbying;  
· noted the history and development of recent policy in the area of training, especially the decisions of the Conference in 2006 and 2007 in relation to  the Training Assessment Fund which expires in 2013 and therefore requires that training needs must be met through a greatly reduced budget;  
· was reminded by Dr Atkins that this was the ninth Council meeting at which this process had been considered; and  
· expressed gratitude to those members of the Team and members of various committees who were working to give effect to the resolutions of the Conference in respect of the establishment of the Network.
Mr Doug Swanney (Connexional Secretary) provided an update on the recent progress with regard to project management issues and confirmed that the detailed budget work for the new Network would be presented to the Finance Sub-Committee of the SRC on 13 February and to the SRC on 6-7 March and 25 April. 

The Council agreed the following Resolutions:
7/1.
That the report MC/13/07 be received
7/2.
That the supplementary report MC/13/07a be received
7/3.
That the pattern of Network Regions as set out in the report MC/13/07b be approved as the regions for the Discipleship and Ministries Learning Network.

7/4.
That:
a) the Ministries Committee, the DMLN Implementation Executive and the DMLN Implementation Management Team be made aware of the Council’s deep concern about the current situation;

b) the SRC be directed to address as a matter of urgency the lack of professional project management, budget information, timeline and clear HR processes, all of which are essential to underpin the implementation process;

c) information on progress of these issues be brought to the relevant sub-committees of the SRC, and to the full SRC for assent, within the current timetable for their meetings; and
d) work on matters relating to scholarship be reported to the Chair and Secretary of the Council between meetings of the Council with Council members being informed electronically of any matters these officers consider pertinent to their oversight and governance responsibility, against criteria determined by the Council.

Dr Atkins undertook: 

to circulate to members of the Council responses to a number of the issues raised both 
prior to, and during, the meeting; and

to inform Council members of developments in respect of work on the development of 
scholarship so as to fulfil the intention of resolution 7/4.d

13.1.13
Wesley House Cambridge [MC/13/08]


Miss Elizabeth Ovey (a trustee of Wesley House, Cambridge) presented MC/13/08.  The Council noted the current steps being taken by the Wesley House Trustees in the light of the Fruitful Field Project. 

The Council agreed the following Resolutions: 

8/1.
That the report be received and its contents noted.

8/2.
That the Implementation Management Team and the Implementation Executive for the Discipleship and Ministries  Learning Network, along with the Ministries Committee, be encouraged to enter into further conversations with the Trustees of Wesley House in the light of this report.  

13.1.14
Southlands Methodist Trust [MC/13/09]



The Revd Dr David Deeks, Chair of the Southlands Methodist Trust, presented MC/13/09.


The Council noted a number of points in respect of the future use of the Mount Clare site. The Council considered the resolutions contained within the Confidential Minute of the SRC 29 November 2012 and resolved as follows:
9/1.   That the Southlands Liaison Group be requested to make an annual report to the Council on its activities, and that the Implementation Executive of the Discipleship and Ministries Learning Network should pay attention to ensuring adequate and robust reporting mechanisms by the Southlands Liaison Group to the Council in light of the establishment of the Learning Network. 

9/2.
That the Council will consider  changes which may be necessary to the terms and purposes of the Southlands Methodist Trust Deed in the  light of the Fruitful Field Report and the decisions of the 2012 Conference in respect of the place of the Southlands Methodist Trust in the Discipleship and Ministries Learning Network. 
13.1.15
Inter Faith Relationships - [MC/13/10]


Baroness Richardson presented MC/13/10a as the report of an expert group established by direction of the 2012 Conference (Notice of Motion 101) to consider the best means, within current constraints, of providing a framework for inter faith work at national and local level.  
The Council also considered supplementary report MC/13/10b which provided some contextual information relating to previous decisions of the Council.

The Council agreed the following Resolutions: 

10a/1.
That the report be received.
10a/3.
That the Connexional Grants Committee be directed to consider making a grant in order that a significant residential conference may be held to inform all District inter-faith advisers of their role and to share their experiences
10a/4.
That the Connexional Grants Committee be directed to consider amending its criteria for assessing grants to include cross cultural and inter-faith work,  pursuant to its powers under SO 213B (2) and (6)(iii).
10a/5.
That the Secretary of the Conference, in consultation with the Conference Planning Executive, be encouraged to consider inviting faith representatives to the Opening of the Conference and occasionally (where appropriate) inviting one to speak.

The General Secretary undertook to report to the April Meeting of the Council on ways in which work on Inter Faith Relationships can be taken forward.

13.1.16
Larger than Circuit [MC/13/11]

Mrs Susan Howdle presented MC/13/11 which updated the Council on the work of the ‘Larger than Circuit’ Working Party prior to a fuller report to the April Meeting. 

The Council agreed the following Resolution: 

11/1.
That the report be received and that the ‘Larger than Circuit’ Working Party be directed to continue to develop the proposal outlined in paragraph 8, with a view to bringing a fuller report to the April meeting. 

13.1.17
Context of Establishing the Connexional Central Services Budget for three years [MC/13/12]



Mr Nick Moore presented MC/13/12 which updated the Council on the general principles for the compilation of the three-year budget commencing in 2013-14.  
 The Council agreed the following Resolution: 

12/1. 
That the general principles for budget preparation be affirmed.

13.1.18
Presentation of Consolidated Accounts [MC/13/25]



Andrew Gibbs, Connexional Treasurer, and Maureen Sebanakitta, Director of Finance, presented MC/13/25 and gave a presentation on the key financial highlights of the year ended 31 August 2012.

The Chair of the Strategy and Resources Committee confirmed that the Committee recommended the adoption of the audited accounts.

  The Council resolved:

That, in accordance with SO 212(1) the consolidated accounts  for the year ended 31 August 2012 be adopted, and that a unified statement of connexional finances be submitted to the Conference as required by SO 360, and be presented to the Conference.

13.1.19
Audit Committee Annual Report [MC/13/13]


John Chastney, Chair of the Audit Committee, presented MC/13/13. The Audit Committee wished to draw the Council’s attention to:
· the resources for the Finance function

· entities included in the consolidation

· accounting of the Self Accounting Entities

· the need for internal audit

· risk management.


The Council noted that a copy of the annual report from the auditors, Baker Tilly, would be e-mailed to Council Members.  

The Council agreed the following Resolutions:

13/1.
That the report of the Audit Committee be received.
13/2.
That the report and the financial statements and the trustees’ report be received.
13/3.
That Baker Tilly be appointed as auditors for the year 2012-13.
13.1.20
Internal Audit [MC/13/14]



John Chastney presented MC/13/14 

The Council agreed the following Resolution: 

14/1.
That an internal audit function be established and that no more that £20,000 be entered into the 2013-14 budget in order to engage a suitable firm of accountants or consultant.

13.1.21
Skipton and Grassington Circuit [MC/13/26]
The Secretary presented MC/13/26. 
The Council agreed the following Resolutions: 
26/1.
That the report and the recommendations contained within it be adopted as the Council’s response to the request of the Skipton and Grassington Circuit to move to the Lancashire District.

26/2.
That the Secretary of the Council be directed to communicate this resolution to the relevant bodies.
13.1.22
Follow up to the Methodist Conference 2011 Report Poverty and Inequality [MC/13/15]



Presentation of this paper was deferred until the April meeting.

En Bloc Items

13.1.23
MCH Management Committee Terms of Reference [MC/13/16]


The Council agreed the following Resolution: 

16/1.   That the memorandum of terms of management for Methodist Church House be approved. 

13.1.24
Authorisations and Delegations [MC/13/17]



The Council agreed the following Resolutions: 

17/1.
That the report be received.

17/2. 
That the changes to authorisations and delegations as italicised in the report be approved and be effective from 26 January 2013.

13.1.25
Report of Actions Undertaken since last meeting of the Council [MC/13/18]


The Council noted actions undertaken by the Chair on behalf of the Council since the last meeting of the Council.
13.1.26
Anti-Bribery Policy [MC/13/19]


The Council agreed the following Resolutions: 

19/1.
That the report be received.

19/2.
That the anti-bribery policy be approved.

19/3.
That the policy be drawn to the attention of all existing and new persons within the scope of the policy.
13.1.27
Investment Committee revised Terms of Reference [MC/13/20]



The Council agreed the following Resolution:
20/1.
That the revised Terms of Reference for the Methodist Church Investment Committee be adopted.
13.1.28
Connexional Allowances Committee [MC/13/21]



The Council agreed the following Resolution: 

21/1. 
That the Connexional Allowances Committee be asked to continue work so as to clarify further the rationale on allowances and fees and report to the Council no later than April 2014.

13.1.29
Ecumenical Associate Members of the Conference in 2014 and subsequent years [MC/13/22]


The Council agreed the following Resolutions: 

22/1.
That the report be received and the principles for inviting associate members of the Conference be adopted.

22/2.
That the Conference in 2013 be recommended that those bodies listed in paragraph 5 of the report be invited to appoint associate members of the Conference in 2014.
13.1.30
Connexional Grants Committee Report 2011-2012 [MC/13/23]



The Council agreed the following Resolution: 

23/1. 
That the report be received.

The Secretary reported that he and the Connexional Treasurer would be writing to the Chair of the Connexional Grants Committee asking for future reports to include greater levels of detail on the funds and assets available to the Committee as well as the nature of grants made, and that the Chair would be invited to make a presentation to the October Meeting of the Council.
13.1.31
Connexional Manse Trustees Report 2011-2012 [MC/13/24]



The Council agreed the following Resolution: 

24/1. 
 That the report be received.

The Secretary reported that he and the Connexional Treasurer would be writing to the Chair of the Connexional Manse Trustees asking for future reports to include greater levels of detail on the funds and assets available to the Trustees.
End of En Bloc Items

13.1.32
 Secretary of the Faith and Order Committee


The Council noted that the appointment of The Revd Dr Peter Philips as Secretary of the Faith and Order Committee would come to an end on August 31st and that a process for making a nomination would begin prior to the next meeting of the Council.
Members of the Council shared in a service of Holy Communion at which the President presided and the Vice-President preached.
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